
 

 
 
 

SOUTH NORFOLK COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of a meeting of the South Norfolk Council of South Norfolk Council, held on 
Monday, 23 May 2022 at 7.30 pm. 
 
Committee Members 
Present: 
 

Councillors: J Easter (Chairman), Y Bendle (Vice-Chair), 
J Amis, D Bills, S Blundell, C Brown, A Dearnley, 
M Dewsbury, B Duffin, R Elliott, Ellis, G Francis, J Fuller, 
J Halls, P Hardy, T Holden, J Hornby, C Hudson, K Hurn, 
W Kemp, K Kiddie, J Knight, T Laidlaw, N Legg, 
K Mason-Billig, G Minshull, L Neal, S Nuri-Nixon, 
S Ridley, J Rowe, J Savage, R Savage, I Spratt, 
T Spruce, V Thomson, M Wilby and J Worley 
 

Apologies for 
Absence: 
 

Councillors: B Bernard, D Burrill, M Edney, D Elmer, 
L Glover, J Overton, A Thomas and J Wilby 
 

Officers in 
Attendance: 
 

P Courtier (Director of Place), R Fincham (Assistant 
Director of Finance), E Hodds (Chief of Staff (Monitoring 
Officer)), T Holden (Managing Director), D Lorimer 
(Director of Resources), J Sutterby (Director of People 
and Communities), C White (Democratic Services 
Manager) and L Mockford (Governance Manager) 
 

 
  
3634.   APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

 
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs: Bernard, Burrill, Edney, Elmer, 
Glover, Overton, Thomas and J Wilby. 
  

3635.   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
 
With regard to minute 3645(b), Proposed Disposal of Council Owned Land at 
Millfields, Hempnall, Cllr B Duffin declared an “other” interest in that he was a 
Director of Saffron Housing. He abstained from the vote for this item. 
  
  

3636.   CHAIRMAN'S ENGAGEMENTS 
 
Members noted the civic engagements attended by the Chairman and Vice-Chairman 
for the period 23 February to 23 May 2022. 
  
The Chairman advised Council that she had attended the following events since the 
publication of the agenda: 
  
On 9 May, the Chairman and the Chairman of Norfolk County Council, Cllr P 



 

Carpenter, presented a cheque for over £1,500 to Priscilla Bacon Lodge, as money 
raised towards its new hospice. The Chairman thanked all those who had sponsored 
her for the Chairmen’s Challenge walk at High Ash Farm. 
  
On 18 May, the Chairman attended this year’s Royal Garden Party at Buckingham 
Palace. On this date, the Vice Chairman attended an event at Billingford Windmill to 
celebrate the completion of its restoration works. 
  
On 19 May the Chairman presented a cheque to Norfolk Blood Banks, one of her 
chosen charities, and in the evening the High Sheriff welcomed the Chairman to the 
launch of Nourishing Norfolk, a project set up to try to end food poverty in Norfolk. 
  
On 23 May the Chairman presented a cheque to Swardeston Day Centre with one of 
the trustees of the charity, Cllr N Legg. 
  
The Chairman stated that it had been both an honour and a privilege to have 
represented the Council over the last year. Her Civic year had started online with the 
AGM being held as a virtual meeting and she was pleased that councillors were now 
able to meet “in person”. She made reference to her chosen theme of “businesses 
and communities moving on” and she referred to her meetings with businesses that 
had worked throughout the pandemic. She had also had the privilege of meeting 
numerous residents who worked so hard for their communities. 
  
The Chairman thanked the Vice-Chairman, Cllr J Easter, and officers for their help 
over the year. She made reference to the opportunities she had been given to speak 
with other Chairmen and Mayors in the surrounding areas to discuss their roles. In 
conclusion, she stated that the year had been busy but enjoyable and she wished the 
new Chairman well in his new role. 
  
  

3637.   APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN OF THE COUNCIL FOR 2022/23 AND 
DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE 
 
Cllr B Duffin proposed, seconded by Cllr N Legg, that Cllr J Easter be appointed 
Chairman of the Council for the ensuing municipal year. 
  
In the absence of any other nominations, it was RESOLVED that Cllr J Easter be 
elected Chairman of the Council for 2022/23. 
  
Cllr Easter took the Chair and signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office. He 
announced that he was honoured to be appointed as Chairman and promised that 
he would do his utmost to promote the Council and its achievements at every 
opportunity. He thanked Council for putting its trust in him. 
  

3638.   APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN OF THE COUNCIL FOR 2022/23 AND 
DECLARATION OF ACCEPTANCE OF OFFICE 
 
Cllr D Bills proposed, seconded by Cllr L Neal, that Cllr Y Bendle be appointed 
Vice-Chairman of the Council for the ensuing municipal year. 
  
In the absence of any other nominations, it was RESOLVED that Cllr Y Bendle be 
elected Vice-Chairman of the Council for 2022/23. 
  



 

Cllr Bendle thanked members of the Council for placing their trust in her, for which 
she was very grateful. She explained that she had been fortunate to have 
experienced several different roles during her time as a South Norfolk District 
Councillor, and she looked forward to the new challenge. 
  

3639.   ELECTION OF LEADER OF THE COUNCIL FOR 2022/23 
 
Cllr S Ridley proposed, seconded by Cllr R Elliot, that Cllr J Fuller be appointed 
Leader of the Council for the ensuing municipal year. 
In the absence of other nominations, it was RESOLVED that Cllr J Fuller be 
elected Leader of the Council for 2022/23. 
  
Cllr Fuller then announced his Cabinet members and portfolios, and Cllr C Brown 
announced the shadow portfolio holders (as detailed below): 
  

Cabinet Member Portfolio Shadow Cabinet Member 
Cllr J Fuller The Leader, External Affairs 

and Policy 
Cllr C Brown (and Leader of 
the opposition) 

Cllr K Mason Billig  Governance and Efficiency 
(and Deputy Leader) 

Cllr J Halls   

Cllr A Dearnley Finance and Resources Cllr T Laidlaw 
Cllr R Elliott Customer Focus  Cllr D Burrill  

Cllr G Minshull Clean and Safe Environment  Cllr I Spratt 

Cllr A Thomas Better Lives Cllr S Blundell  
Cllr L Neal Stronger Economy  Cllr S Nuri-Nixon 

  
  
  

3640.   VOTE OF THANKS TO THE RETIRING CHAIRMAN 
 
Cllr J Easter paid tribute to Cllr F Ellis’s service as Chairman of the Council for 
2021/22, explaining that she had attended or hosted 60 events over the past year. 
He further thanked her for the help and guidance she had provided to him during 
his year as Vice-Chairman. On behalf of all Councillors, he thanked Cllr Ellis for 
her year in office and presented her with a gift of appreciation. 
  
Cllr J Fuller also paid tribute to Cllr Ellis, thanking her for all her hard work as 
Chairman of the Council, and reminded members that in addition to that role, she 
had continued as Chairman of the Regulation and Planning Policy Committee. He 
drew attention to her theme for the year and her work with businesses, 
individuals, and communities, all of whom had gone that extra mile during the 
pandemic. 
  
The Leader of the Opposition, Cllr C Brown, also thanked Cllr Ellis for her work 
over the last year. He commended her conscientious and caring approach 
alongside her commitment to fair and constructive Council meetings. 
  

3641.   CHAIRMAN'S ANNOUNCEMENTS 



 

 
The Chairman announced his theme for the upcoming year: the Environment and 
the Rural Economy. He added that the Council was a very rural district with a 
large number of small villages and hundreds of small businesses. The 
environment in South Norfolk was second to none and needed to be preserved. 
He noted that having moved from a city area to the rural countryside he now 
understood the importance of preserving the area for future generations. 
  
He also advised that his chosen charity for the year was Mind, with an emphasis 
on male mental health. In a rural economy, male workers were often overlooked 
and, often men were too proud to seek help. He wanted to further promote male 
mental health, bringing it to the fore and addressing issues through education and 
assistance. 
  

3642.   MINUTES 
 
The minutes of the meeting held on 22 February 2022 were confirmed as a 
correct record and signed by the Chairman. 
  

3643.   MONITORING OFFICER REPORT 
 
Cllr J Fuller presented the report of the Monitoring Officer, which sought approval 
of the Council’s committee structure, changes to the allocation of seats and 
member appointments on committees for 2022/23. 
  
Cllr Fuller drew attention to the proposed disbanding of the Joint Consultative 
Committee. He explained that the Committee had not met in over three years, 
and he advised members that the link between members, management and 
Unison was managed instead through the Joint Consultation Forum and the Joint 
Negotiating Forum. He assured Council that through this new approach, 
workforce issues were being managed constructively and effectively. 
  
Cllr Fuller also acknowledged the work of the Commercial, Trading and Customer 
Focus Policy Committee, however, with the move to the Horizon building in mind, 
he proposed a pausing of the Committee for two months to allow for a review of 
its terms of reference. Cllr Fuller felt that the Committee might take a lead on 
decisions to be taken ahead of the move to the Horizon building, but also 
suggested that this might be achieved through a joint committee with Broadland 
District Council. 
  
Members’ attention was then drawn to the full list of committees and the allocation 
of seats. Cllr Fuller suggested that, as in previous years, the final member 
appointments to each Committee be delegated to Group Leaders and advised at 
a later date. 
  
Cllr J Fuller explained that the Conservative Group did not intend to take its full 
allocation of seats on the Electoral Arrangements Review Committee, the 
Scrutiny Committee and the Licensing Committee, and as in previous years, 
would gift these seats to the Labour member, Cllr J Rowe. He reminded member 
that this was a departure from the rules of political balance and therefore the 
allocation of seats would need to be approved “nem con”. 
  



 

Cllr C Brown expressed his support for the report's recommendations but sought 
clarification on the member allocation on the Emergency Committee being 
increased to six. Cllr Fuller explained that the numbers on the Committee had 
increased following a review of the political balance of the Council. 
  
With 35 members voting for, 0 against and two abstentions, it was 
  
RESOLVED 
  
To approve: 
  

1. The delegation of responsibilities, Cabinet portfolio and Cabinet Policy 
Committees as included in section 2 and Appendix 1 of the report.  

  
2. The allocation of seats on Council Committees in accordance with  

           Appendix 2 of the report (as amended at the meeting), the final          
           appointments to seats to be delegated to Group Leaders and  
           appended to these minutes.  
  

3. The appointment of Chairman and Vice-Chairman as set out in Appendix 3 of the 
report.  

  
     4.   That the Joint Consultative Committee be disbanded.  
  
To Follow  

3644.   APPOINTMENTS TO OUTSIDE BODIES 
 
Cllr J Fuller introduced the report and referred members to the list of 
appointments to outside bodies for 2022/23. 
  
Members agreed that, as in previous years, the final member appointments 
should be delegated to the Leader of the Council (in consultation with the Leader 
of the main Opposition Group) and circulated at a later date. 
  
It was unanimously 
  
RESOLVED:  
  
To make appointments to those outside organisations listed in Appendix 1 of the 
report for 2022/23, the final member appointments to be delegated to the Leader 
of the Council in consultation with the Leader of the Opposition (and appended to 
these minutes). 
  

3645.   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE CABINET ARISING FROM THE MEETING 
HELD ON 19 APRIL 2022 
 
  
(a)   Addendum to the 2022-24 Delivery Plan and the use of the Earmarked 

Reserves created as a result of the In-Year Budget Options 
  

Cllr J Fuller presented the recommendations from Cabinet, which sought Council 
approval for the Addendum to the 2022-24 Delivery Plan and the use of the 
Earmarked Reserves.  



 

  
Cllr Fuller explained that this had been discussed at length at the Cabinet meeting 
and the proposal was to allocate some of the reserves, due to the Council being 
in a better position than previously budgeted for when emerging from the Covid 
pandemic. The report set out how the funds could be used to improve the 
economy, vitality, and wellbeing of the district. Members noted Cabinet’s request 
for additional funds of £75,000 for the Loddon Staithe Bridge repairs and the 
associated public realm improvements. 
  
Cllr Brown expressed his support for the report recommendations and looked 
forward to the implementation of the various projects agreed.  
  
It was unanimously  
  
RESOLVED  
  
To agree 
  

(a)   The transfer between the earmarked reserves to enable funding of the 17 
initiatives as shown in the table in section 5, and that the budget allocation 
for the Loddon Staithe Bridge Repairs be increased by an additional 
£75,000, for public realm improvements in the area. 

(b)    That the spend within these newly adjusted earmarked reserves be 
delegated to the appropriate Assistant Director in consultation with their 
Portfolio Holder.  

(c)   The addendum to the 2022/24 Delivery Plan as shown in Appendix B of 
the report. 

  
(b)  Proposed Disposal of Council Owned Land at Millfields, Hempnall  

  
Cllr L Neal presented the recommendations from Cabinet. She explained that the 
Council had been approached by Saffron Housing with a site for an affordable 
housing scheme on Council owned land, a scheme which was supported by 
Hempnall Parish Council.  
  
Cllr Brown expressed his support for the recommendations and stressed that the 
opportunity to develop new affordable housing was much needed across the 
district.  
  
With 36 members voting for, and one abstention, it was 
  
RESOLVED:  
  
To agree the recommendations as outlined at paragraph 8 of the report, subject 
to minor amendments. 
  

3646.   ANNUAL REPORT OF THE FINANCE RESOURCES AUDIT AND 
GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE 
 
Cllr P Hardy, Chairman of the Finance, Resources, Audit and Governance 
Committee (FRAG) presented the Annual Report of the Committee to Council for 
approval.  



 

  
Cllr Hardy explained that the Committee was responsible for overseeing the work 
of both internal and external audit. The external Audit Company, Ernst Young, 
would normally have audited the Council’s accounts a few months after the end of 
the financial year. He explained that the accounts from the previous year had yet 
to be audited, and that this was now having an impact on the officer team. Cllr 
Hardy stressed the importance of this and explained that he had drafted a letter to 
Ernst Young which was currently with the Cabinet member for Finance and 
Resources to review and would be issued shortly. 
  
He further highlighted that the Committee was looking to improve risk 
management, which was new to the Committee’s terms of reference. He was 
proud that the Committee acted on a “apolitical” basis, and he wished to 
particularly thank Cllr T Laidlaw for his excellent scrutiny and input on this issue.  
  
The Portfolio Holder, Cllr A Dearnley, thanked Cllr Hardy for his continued work 
as Chairman of the Committee in what had been a difficult time for the Committee 
and for officers.  
  
It was unanimously  
  
RESOLVED:  
  
To approve the content of the Annual Report of the Finance, Resources, Audit 
and Governance Committee. 
  

3647.   QUESTIONS TO CHAIRMAN AND PORTFOLIO HOLDERS 
 
a)    Cabinet 
  
Cllr C Brown asked Cllr J Fuller for an update on the new website in terms of 
transparency regarding councillors, commenting that whilst the list of Committee 
membership had been added to the website, attendance records for Councillors 
did not appear. He stressed the need to be transparent and highlighted other 
councils’ accessibility to the information. Cllr Brown asked if the Council intended 
to add attendance records to the website in the future and requested a report to 
the July Council meeting detailing the attendance figures for the last municipal 
year. 
  
Cllr Fuller explained that Committee membership had always been available on 
the website but acknowledged that this information may not have been easily 
accessible. This had now been addressed. He further explained that both South 
Norfolk Council and Broadland District Council were implementing a committee 
system which would have integration to the website to show attendance figures. 
The new system would be integrated in the upcoming months.  
  
Cllr J Knight asked Cllr J Fuller, for an update on Nutrient Neutrality and his 
discussions with other Council Leaders on the matter.  
  
Cllr Fuller explained that Natural England’s guidance on nutrient neutrality had 
been issued without warning and had impacted on development and the local 
economy for every planning authority in Norfolk. This guidance he felt was 



 

disproportionate and based on dubious scientific claims. 
  
He explained that he was chairman of the “Duty to Cooperate Board for Norfolk” 
which would coordinate the efforts of all planning authorities in the area to ensure 
a united approach on the issue. Consultants had been employed to help 
understand the new advice and Cllr Fuller was reasonably confident that those 
smaller sites furthest away from the special areas of conservation, would soon be 
unlocked. However, he warned that some of the larger sites could take longer, 
and work was required to see whether other mitigations could be put into effect. 
He was pleased to report that many of the Sewage Treatment Works closest to 
the more sensitive sites had already invested in ensuring permitted discharge 
rates were extremely tight, however, local Councils needed to press Anglian 
Water to speed up on some of these investments.  
  
Cllr C Brown, asked Cllr Fuller why the election results of the recent by- election 
were not published on the Council’s Twitter account. Cllr Fuller responded stating 
that matters involving elections were not the responsibility of politicians and 
referred the question to the Returning Officer for the election. 
  
The Returning Officer, Trevor Holden, explained that an error had occurred when 
publishing results on social media. However, the election result was available on 
a number of other platforms, including the Council’s own website. A decision had 
been taken after the error was discovered to not publish the results late as they 
remained available by other means. He apologised for the error.  
  
Cllr C Hudson asked Cllr J Fuller for an update on a question asked at a previous 
Council meeting by Cllr Brown, regarding the Harleston toilets and their 
associated costs. His recollection was that the total costs of installation back in 
December 2016 was approximately £122,000 with a further cost of £58,000 on 
refurbishing the old toilet block in May 2019. This was a total cost of over 
£180,000, which, when put into context, equated to every council taxpayer 
contributing £3.51 to the total scheme. He asked Cllr Fuller if he could provide an 
update on the removal of the toilets and the associated costs.  
  
Cllr Hudson further referred to the Ella May Barnes building on the Norwich 
Research Park for which the Council took ownership on 2 March and had since 
remained empty. Cllr Hudson asked what business rates the Council had to pay 
on the empty building and the cost to the council taxpayer.  
  
Cllr Hudson also asked what business rates the Council would remain liable for 
once it had vacated South Norfolk House, and before any sale / redevelopment of 
the site. 
  
In response, Cllr Fuller explained that he made no apologies for trying to improve 
the toilet provisions in Harleston, ensuring that they were Disability Discrimination 
Act compliant and that they were available at all hours. However, it had been 
unfortunate and very disappointing that these toilets had continually been 
vandalised. He explained that subsequent to the meeting in December, a charity 
had shown an interest in taking them for use on a composting basis, however, 
this charity had recently changed its mind. The toilets would therefore be stored 
elsewhere until an alternative recipient was found, one suggestion had been at 
the Costessey Country Park.  



 

  
With regard to business rates at the Ella May Barnes building, Cllr Fuller 
explained that no business rates were due as it was situated within an enterprise 
zone. Members noted that negotiations were currently underway with a company 
to occupy the building.  
  
The Chairman made reference to the East Anglia Green Project, which related to 
a project to construct huge pylons to take electricity from the North Sea from 
Norwich down to Tilbury in Essex, affecting the countryside and environment in 
many villages, some in South Norfolk. He asked if the Leader agreed that the 
Council should support the affected parishes in helping them fight this proposal 
and to encourage National Grid to find an alternative route. 
  
Cllr Fuller stressed that in a time of such energy insecurity, it was important that 
green energy created offshore was able to reach areas where it was required. 
However, he had been astonished by the map of pylons produced which was far 
removed from any existing route. He felt National Grid had failed its responsibility 
to adequately consult those affected and was pleased that following protests, a 
proper consultation process was now to take place. The Council’s consultation 
response was due on 13 June and he welcomed feedback from members. He 
suggested that the Council’s response should provide prioritised options, with an 
offshore alternative being the preferred option. If this was not at all possible, then 
the burying of cables would be the next preferred option, for all of the route, and 
for at least those areas within nature reserves, for example Roydon Fen. 
Members noted that Richard Bacon MP was meeting the Energy Minister together 
with other Norfolk and Suffolk MPs shortly, and Cllr J Savage explained that he 
had raised the matter with the Rural Services Network. 
  
Cllr Brown referred to the Government consultation on waste and recycling and 
asked whether the Council was aware when any new policies might be 
announced, for example the collection of food waste.  
  
Cllr G Minshull explained that the Council was still waiting for the Government to 
announce future policies and was reluctant to commence schemes/projects until it 
was known whether any grants might be available.  
  
Cllr Minshull then went on to update members regarding a number of schemes 
under his portfolio:  
  
Cllr Minshull explained that the Council’s refuse trucks were in the process of 
moving over to HVO fuel, with the HVO tanks now in place.  
  
Members noted that additional street cleaning equipment had been purchased 
and new routes were currently being planned.  
  
Cllr Minshull advised that two possible sites had been identified for a new depot 
and officers were currently examining the options. 
  
Members were advised of a no cost to the Council project where a company 
would collect used coffee pods, and also offer a free WEE (small electrical 
appliances) collection service. It was hoped that these appliances could be 
passed on to Men’s Sheds for repair and sold on at low cost to residents.  



 

  
Finally, Cllr Minshull was pleased to report that for the first time since 2013, the 
Materials Recycling Facility had made a profit. This was due to the increase in the 
market for recyclables. 
  
b)    Annual Review of the Scrutiny Committee 2021/22 and questions to the 

Chairman 
  

The Chairman of the Scrutiny Committee, Cllr J Hornby, presented the 
Committee’s Annual Report, advising that the Committee had discussed some 
important topics since his appointment as Chairman back in December. Referring 
to the work programme going forward, he explained that the Scrutiny Committee 
would be pre-scrutinising the Wymondham Neighbourhood Plan, and he hoped 
that this would help to find a positive way forward. 
  
In response to queries from Cllr Brown, Cllr Hornby explained that Cabinet 
members should take the lead in responding to the Committee’s questions on 
topics, and that they were invited to attend every meeting. It had been unfortunate 
that Cabinet members had been unable to attend the last couple of meetings. Cllr 
Hornby commended officers for their contributions at meetings, explaining this to 
be invaluable.  
  
Regarding training, Cllr Hornby explained that training for members of the 
Committee had taken place, and that he would speak to the Monitoring Officer 
regarding the provision of wider training for all members. He reminded members 
of the call in process and the TOPICS form, where members could suggest items 
for future debate. 
  
c)    Licensing Appeals and Complaints Committee / Licensing and Gambling 

Acts Committee 
  

The Chairman of the Licensing Committees, Cllr Y Bendle, reminded members 
that the new Private Hire and Hackney Carriage Policy adopted last April, was 
now available to view on the Council’s website. She explained that at this point, a 
decision was made to install taxi meters in hackney carriages, however, this was 
not due to be adopted until April 2023. It had been difficult to evaluate costs due 
to the fluctuation in petrol prices, however, a consultation on costs would be 
launched shortly on the Council’s website.  
  
d)    Development Management Committee 

  
The Chairman of the Development Management Committee, Cllr V Thomson, 
referred back to the discussion earlier in the meeting regarding nutrient neutrality, 
and he reminded members of the additional pressures this was placing on staff in 
the planning service. The service was already under pressure due to additional 
work associated with the Local Plan, and staff vacancies which were proving 
difficult to fill. 
  
  

3648.   OUTSIDE BODIES - FEEDBACK FROM REPRESENTATIVES 
 
There were no reports from representatives on outside bodies. 



 

  
 

 
(The meeting concluded at 9.07 pm) 
 
 
 
 
 
__________________ 
Chairman 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Appendix 1 (minutes 3643) 
 

Member Appointments 2022/23 
 

Chairman of the Council James Easter 
Vice Chairman of the Council Yvonne Bendle 
Leader of the Council John Fuller 
Deputy Leader of the Council Kay Mason Billig 
Leader of the Opposition Chris Brown 
Deputy Leader of the Opposition Sharon Blundell 

 
 
Cabinet Members, Portfolios and Shadow Portfolio Holders 

Member Portfolio Shadow 

John Fuller The Leader, External Affairs 
and Policy Chris Brown  

Kay Mason Billig Governance and Efficiency Julian Halls  

Adrian Dearnley  Finance and Resources Terry Laidlaw 

Richard Elliot   Customer Focus Dan Burrill 

Graham Minshull Clean and Safe Environment Ian Spratt 

Alison Thomas  Better Lives Sharon Blundell  

Lisa Neal  Stronger Economy Suzzanne Nuri-Nixon  
 
Scrutiny Committee (9) 
(5 Conservative / 2 Liberal Democrat/ 1 Labour / 1 Independent) 
(the Conservative Group has elected not to take their full allocation of seats) 
Jack Hornby  
 (Chairman) 

Julian Halls  
(Vice-Chairman) 

Jeremy Rowe  
 

Josh Worley  

Yvonne Bendle Brendan Bernard    
Tony Holden    
Trevor Spruce    
John Overton    
 
 
Emergency Committee (6) 
(4 Conservative / 2 Liberal Democrat) 
John Fuller   (Chairman) Chris Brown 
Kay Mason Billig Vacancy  
Richard Elliott  
Graham Minshull  
 
 
 



 

Licensing Appeals & Complaints Committee /  
Licensing & Gambling Act Committee (15) 
(10 Conservative / 3 Liberal Democrat / 1 Labour / 1 Independent) 
Yvonne Bendle       (Chairman) Dan Burrill Jeremy Rowe  Josh Worley  
William Kemp         (Vice-Chairman) Libby Glover   
James Easter Julian Halls   
Phil Hardy    
Tony Holden    
Jack Hornby    
Nigel Legg    
Jeremy Savage    
Trevor Spruce    
Jenny Wilby    
 
 
Standards Committee (5) 
(4 Conservative / 1 Liberal Democrat) 
Kay Mason Billig           (Chairman) Sharon Blundell 
James Easter               (Vice Chairman)  
Stephen Ridley  
Jenny Wilby  
 
 
Development Management Committee (9) 
(6 Conservative / 2 Liberal Democrat / 1 Independent) 
Vic Thomson         (Chairman) Julian Halls  Clayton Hudson  
Lisa Neal            (Vice Chairman) Terry Laidlaw  
David Bills    
Tony Holden    
Graham Minshull    
Florence Ellis    
 
 
Development Management Substitute Pool (4) 
(6 Conservative / 1 Liberal Democrat / 1 Independent) 
Yvonne Bendle  Sharon Blundell Josh Worley  
James Easter    
Kevin Hurn    
 
 
Sites Sub- Committee (5) 
(3 Conservative / 1 Liberal Democrat/ 1 Independent) 
To be appointed in rotation from membership of the Development Management Committee. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

People and Communities Policy Committee (9) 
(7 Conservative / 2 Liberal Democrat)  
 David Bills               (Chairman) Sharon Blundell 
Jack Hornby             (Vice- Chairman) Suzanne Nuri Nixon 
Margaret Dewsbury  
Barry Duffin   
Tony Holden  
Nigel Legg  
Jenny Wilby  
 
Economy and Environment (9) 
(7 Conservative / 2 Liberal Democrat) 
James Knight             (Chairman) Chris Brown 
John Overton             (Vice Chairman) Ian Spratt 
Fleur Curson  
Yvonne Bendle  
Gerry Francis  
Kevin Hurn  
Robert Savage  
 
Regulation and Planning Policy Committee (9) 
(7 Conservative / 2 Liberal Democrat) 
Florence Ellis            (Chairman) Julian Halls 
Barry Duffin              (Vice Chairman) Suzanne Nuri-Nixon 
Phil Hardy  
William Kemp  
Jeremy Savage  
Trevor Spruce    
Vic Thomson  
 
Finance, Resources, Audit and Governance (9) 
(6 Conservative / 2 Liberal Democrat / 1 Independent) 
Phil Hardy                 (Chairman) Chris Brown Clayton Hudson 
Stephen Ridley  (Vice Chairman) Terry Laidlaw  
Barry Duffin   
Daniel Elmer   
Nigel Legg   
Keith Kiddie    
 
Electoral Arrangements Review Committee (8) 
(4 Conservative / 2 Liberal Democrat / 1 Labour / 1 Independent) 
Keith Kiddle      (Chairman) Dan Burrill Jeremy Rowe Michael Edney  
Daniel Elmer  (Vice-Chairman) Vacancy    
John Fuller    
Stephen Ridley    
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Aldermanic Review Panel 
Membership to be composed of the Chairman of the Council, the leaders of both the 
majority and main opposition groups, and any current members who have previously 
served as Chairman of the Council 
 
 
Community Action Fund Panel (5) 
To be composed of the Portfolio Holder and Shadow Portfolio Holder for Better Lives, and 
the Chairman of the People and Communities Committee plus two other members 
appointed by the Leader 
(4 Conservative / 1 Liberal Democrat) 
 
Alison Thomas                  (Chairman) Sharon Blundell 
David Bills  
John Overton  
Martin Wilby  
 
 
 
 
 

Joint Meetings with Broadland District Council 
 
Joint Appointments Panel (4 SNC members) 
3 Conservative / 1 Liberal Democrat 
John Fuller Vacancy  
Kay Mason Billig  
Adrian Dearnley  
 
 
Joint Scrutiny Committee (6 SNC members) 
5 Conservative / 1 Liberal Democrat 
Jack Hornby           (Chairman)                    Brendon Bernard 
Yvonne Bendle  
David Bills  
Keith Kiddie  
John Overton  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

Appendix 2 (minute 3644 refers)  

Outside Bodies Requiring Council Representation for 
2022/23 Organisation 

No. REPS Member Representative for 
2022/23 

A47 Alliance One Phil Hardy  
Border Hoppa One Martin Wilby 

Big Sky Ventures Board  Three John Fuller, Kay Mason Billig 
Richard Elliott 

Broadland Futures Initiative Elected Members Forum  One (+sub) Kay Mason Billig (James Knight) 
Broads Authority One James Knight 
CNC Board One David Bills 
Community Safety Partnership Scrutiny Panel One (+sub) James Easter (Tony Holden) 
District Council’s Network One (+ sub) John Fuller (Kay Mason Billig) 
East of England Local Government Association 
Assembly and AGM 

One (+sub) John Fuller (Kay Mason Billig) 

Greater Norwich Development Partnership Three John Fuller Lisa Neal Florence Ellis 
Greater Norwich Growth Board One (+ sub) John Fuller 
Hingham Education Trust One Yvonne Bendle 
Local Government Ass. - General Assembly One (+ sub) John Fuller (Kay Mason Billig) 
Local Government Ass -Rural Services Network  One (+ sub) Jeremy Savage (James Easter) 
Local Government Information Unit One (+ sub) Kay Mason Billig (Phil Hardy) 
Norfolk Arts Forum Executive Committee One (+ sub) Adrian Dearnley (Sharon Blundell) 
Norfolk Strategic Planning Member Forum One (+ sub) John Fuller (Lisa Neal) 
Norfolk Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee One (+ sub) Nigel Legg (David Bills) 
Norfolk Health and Wellbeing Board One (+ sub) Alison Thomas (Florence Ellis) 
Norfolk Joint Museums Committee One (+ sub) James Easter (Jenny Wilby) 
Norfolk Leaders’ Group One John Fuller 
Norfolk Parking Partnership Joint Committee One (+ sub) Richard Elliot (Lisa Neal) 

Norfolk Police and Crime Panel One (+ sub) James Easter (Margaret Dewsbury) 

Norfolk Rail Policy Group One (+ sub) William Kemp, (Dan Burrill) 
Norfolk Records Committee One (+ sub) Barry Duffin (Libby Glover) 

Norfolk Rivers Internal Drainage Board Two Nigel Legg Robert Savage 

Norfolk Waste Partnership One (+ sub) Graham Minshull (Kay Mason 
Billig) 

Norwich Area Museums Committee One Trevor Spruce  
Royal Norfolk Agricultural Ass. - Council One John Fuller 
SNC Wholly Owned Companies (Shareholder Rep) One John Fuller 
South Norfolk Youth Advisory Board One Jack Hornby 
Transforming Cities Fund Joint Committee One Kay Mason Billig 

Venta Icenorum JAB Three Florence Ellis Gerry Francis John 
Overton 

Norfolk Strategic Flood Authority Broad One   Graham Minshull  



 

Norfolk Strategic Flood Alliance One  John Fuller  
Waveney Valley Local Action Group One John Overton 

Waveney, Lower Yare & Lothingland IDB Up to seven James Knight Jeremy Savage 
Graham Minshull Brendon Bernard 

Your Voice in South Norfolk (prev Older People’s Forum) One Robert Savage 

 

 


